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CASH NEWS

Salt Awareness Week 2007

National Salt Awareness Week 2007

CASH launched its 8th National Salt Awareness Week on Monday 29th January - Sunday 4th February 2007. The theme for the Week was the progress that has been made in salt reduction and labelling in the last 10 years since the organisation was formed, including what consumers can do to lower their salt intake. A media release was issued during the Week highlighting that much has been done to reduce the amount of salt added to food in the UK.  Our media release also highlighted that people can now choose lower salt products in many food categories and urged a consumer boycott of those food products that remain persistently high in salt. A number of products and their lower salt alternatives were listed. 

Media Coverage

Coverage of our Salt Awareness Week messages was achieved across press, radio and online TV.  A video package from the Press Association ran on several online news services. Additionally, in total, 17 radio interviews were broadcast. 

The Daily Telegraph, The Guardian, The Daily Mail, The Express, The Mirror and The Metro ran news stories on the CASH call to boycott high salt foods where lower salt alternatives exist.  This coverage included the ‘good news’ aspect of our message - the fact that many foods with lower salt concentrations are now available. We were particularly pleased that the survey of over a hundred previously ‘named and shamed’ products ensured the coverage provided a balance between praise for those companies that are doing well alongside criticism of those products that have made little change – a balance that CASH always aims for but doesn’t always translate in the media coverage received.

In addition to the national press coverage, there was extensive regional press coverage, and many reports on online food industry websites and news services. Several food companies and health-related bodies marked Salt Awareness Week with their own press releases and news items on their websites. In total, we estimate that the media coverage of Salt Awareness Week reached 10 and a half million people.

Details of all the coverage received are available in the media section of the CASH website at http://www.actiononsalt.org.uk/media/media_coverage.htm

House of Commons lunchtime reception – 31st January

On Wednesday 31st January a lunchtime reception, focused towards the Week’s theme, was held at the House of Commons. The event was hosted by Mary Creagh, MP for Wakefield, Denby Dale and Kirkburton and the speakers included Professor Graham MacGregor, Chairman of CASH; Ms Caroline Flint, Minister of State for Public Health; Dame Deirdre Hutton, Chairman of the Food Standards Agency (FSA) and Ms Jillian Pitt, Senior Policy Officer, National Consumer Council. There were around 100 guests including representatives from retailers, food manufacturers, caterers, charities, MPs, Department of Health (DH), the Food Standards Agency (FSA), media and other stakeholders.
All speakers spoke enthusiastically about their commitment to reducing salt. For a full summary of the presentations please visit http://www.actiononsalt.org.uk/awareness/2007_hoc_reception.htm
Mary Creagh opened the event by highlighting that salt is a major factor in high blood pressure and high blood pressure is the main cause of strokes and heart attacks. Mary Creagh also highlighted that salt has other adverse effects on health such as osteoporosis, asthma, and links with stomach cancer. Mary went on to talk about a product she had highlighted as being extremely high in salt a few years ago and how the salt content had since been reduced, indicating the impact that publicising high salt products can have on the manufacturer resulting in a reduction in salt content.

Professor MacGregor reiterated that hitting the target of 5-6 grams of salt a day would save 70,000 people in the UK suffering from strokes and heart attacks, 35,000 of which are fatal and that’s per year. Professor MacGregor reviewed the history of the CASH salt reduction campaign and summarised the survey carried out for Salt Awareness Week 2007. CASH reviewed previous surveys where products had been ‘named and shamed’ in order to determine what had happened over the last 4-5 years. More than two thirds of those products surveyed have had their salt content reduced and the average reduction was around 20%.  Professor MacGregor concluded by saying that CASH are calling on the public to boycott foods containing more than 1.25g of salt per 100g or more than 2.4g of salt per portion.
Caroline Flint talked about how what we eat, and what’s in what we eat, is an important part of tackling health inequalities and other public health issues such as heart disease. Ms Flint also highlighted the important role of organisations such as CASH in tackling public health issues because the Government cannot reduce salt consumption on its own. 

Ms Flint also commented that while there has been progress, there is more to be done. Ms Flint highlighted the importance of supporting people to change their behaviour and of making sure those in our poorer communities are not left behind in terms of the changes that are taking place. “Awareness is one thing, supporting people to change their behaviour in this regard is far, far more complicated.”

Ms Flint highlighted that a key issue is determining what works for the consumer to help them change behaviour and the labelling issue is crucial to this. “What will be interesting to see is how people purchase their foods based on what type of information is provided, and which type of information steers them to choose lower salt alternatives.” Ms Flint also highlighted that once consumers start choosing lower salt products, there will be an impact on those companies that have not reduced salt to reformulate their products. 

Dame Deirdre Hutton congratulated Professor MacGregor and the CASH team for the work they carry out raising awareness of the issues of salt and health, and commented that, while the food industry have responded positively and there have been big changes, there is more to be done.

Dame Deirdre reviewed the FSA’s public awareness campaign highlighting that the third phase of the FSA’s campaign in Spring 2007 will focus on behaviour change. Dame Deirdre concluded by commenting that the salt reduction campaign provides businesses with the opportunity of showing customers that they really care about by reducing salt and enabling them to achieve better health. It should also show those companies that have not got the message that they need to rethink. “Healthy eating is popular among consumers and doing what is popular among your consumers is actually very good business.”

Ms Pitt’s speech focused on the National Consumer Council’s report Short Changed on Health? which reviews how supermarkets can affect your chances of having a healthy diet. Ms Pitt congratulated retailers on the progress that has been made. “Many of the standard products that we surveyed had much less salt in them than they had last year.” However, within the economy range products only 35% of the products surveyed met the Food Standard Agency’s salt targets. There were also great inconsistencies across the economy range products. Ms Pitt commented that industry and the retailers have shown what tremendous progress they have made in their standard ranges and she urged them to “narrow the gap in health inequalities and stop short changing those consumers who rely on those economy ranges.”

CASH would like to thank the following organisations who provided an unrestricted grant towards the Week The Co-operative Group; McCain; M&S; Tesco; Heinz; Bird’s Eye; New Covent Garden Food Co and Walkers. We also had fantastic support from health professionals around the country. For examples of events that took place visit the Salt Awareness section of our website: 

http://www.actiononsalt.org.uk/awareness/saw_2007.htm.
WASH NEWS

Member update

WASH now has over 240 members. In recent months members have joined from countries including Australia, Bangladesh, Barbados, Brazil, Cameroon, Canada, China, Croatia, Dubai, Dutch West Indies, Holland, Hong Kong, India, Iran, Israel, Italy, Japan, Lebanon, Lithuania, Pakistan, Poland, Portugal, Saudi Arabia, Slovakia, Sweden, US. New members include the Presidents and Chairs of national hypertension societies such as the Slovenian Hypertension Society, the Latin American Hypertension Society, Heart & Stroke Foundation of Barbados, and the International Forum for Hypertension Control and CVD Prevention in Africa. To view an updated members list please visit:
(http://www.worldactiononsalt.com/home/docs/wash_members.xls).
Malaysia

In September 2006 WASH submitted a briefing paper to the Malaysian Minister of Health, detailing the need for a salt reduction strategy in Malaysia, where hypertension is becoming an ever increasing problem and where cardiovascular disease now accounts for over a quarter of all deaths. The report highlighted that a salt reduction intervention would have immense benefits for the general population, and it has been estimated that a modest reduction of 5-6g/day in salt would result in about 15,000 deaths in Malaysia being prevented.

Since submitting the briefing paper it has been reported that the Malaysian Minister of Health is encouraging manufacturers to lower the salt content of their food products. It would also appear that the Health Ministry of Malaysia has plans to develop a labelling scheme to help consumers identify healthy food items. The Health Minister has stated that ‘such items would carry a healthy-choice food logo if their sugar, salt and fat content were at healthy levels’.

RESEARCH NEWS

Highly salted food associated with an increased risk of stomach cancer death

A recent cohort study published in Gastroenterology (21:1681-1686) indicated that high salt foods are an important risk factor for death from stomach cancer. The study was conducted in a rural area of Japan, and included 8035 participants aged over 30 years old.  At the start of the study subjects were asked to complete a food- frequency questionnaire and were then followed up over an 11-year period. During the follow-up period 76 of the participants died from stomach cancer. Consumption of highly salted foods such as tsukudani and tsukemono was found to be significantly associated with an increased risk of stomach cancer death.
Salt reduction may have asthma benefits

The authors of a new review published in International Journal of Clinical Practice (60:1616-1624) have suggested that reducing salt intake may help reduce the severity of asthma and other breathing problems. Timothy Mickleborough from Indiana University and Andrew Fogarty from the University of Nottingham, reviewed both epidemiological and clinical evidence and report that:

· The adoption of a low salt diet for a period of 2–5 weeks may improve lung function and decrease bronchial reactivity in adults with asthma, whilst salt loading appears to have a detrimental effect.

· A low salt diet followed for 1 to 2 weeks also decreased symptoms in people who have exercise-induced asthma.

Although four of the epidemiological studies included in the review did not support this hypothesis the authors conclude that "Collectively, the studies to date investigating the potential relationship between dietary sodium [salt] and the severity of asthma or airway hyper-responsiveness have provided support for the hypothesis that increased dietary intake of sodium may increase the severity of disease in those with asthma." 

The authors recommend that because a low salt diet has other beneficial effects, and although it should not be considered as a replacement for pharmacological treatment, it could be used as an additional intervention to improve asthma symptoms in adults with asthma. 

Moderate salt restriction effectively lowers blood pressure 

A recent study published in the Journal of Hypertension (25:619-627) has added to the growing plethora of evidence that a reduction in salt intake lowers blood pressure. Dr. Olle Melander and colleagues conducted a double blind, placebo-controlled cross-over study (gold standard study), involving 39 Swedish subjects (20 men and 19 women with the average age of 53 years) without prior history of hypertension. Subjects had all meals provided over an 8 week period so that salt intake from food and drinks was no greater than 3g salt/day. In addition to the standardised controlled diet, participants were given, in random order, 6g of salt per day (3 x 500mg capsules four times daily) or the same number of placebo capsules for four weeks each. All participants therefore underwent two different 4-week periods; a high salt period, where salt intake was 9g salt/day, and a low salt period, where salt intake was 3g salt/day.

Results from the study showed that lowering salt intake from 9g salt/day to 3g salt/day reduced blood pressure significantly by 5.8 mmHg (P<0.0001).
Taste for salt can begin at birth

A new study published in American Journal of Physiology – Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology (in press) suggests that people with a preference for salty foods may have been born with it.

In a study of 41 children and teenagers born prematurely Israeli Researchers found that those with low sodium levels in their blood at birth had a particular fondness for salty food. 

In tests, the boys and girls, now aged between eight and 15, were invited to eat freely from a table of salty and sugary snacks. Those born with low sodium levels reached more frequently for the salty snacks. They also consumed substantially more salt each day, based on interviews with children and their parents. Indeed, the study participants with the lowest blood sodium at birth ate about 1,700 mg more sodium (4.25g of salt) a day than those with born with higher blood sodium levels.

The study also found that the children with the most severe sodium deficiency at birth weighed 30 percent more, on average, by early childhood or the early teen years, than their peers born with the highest sodium levels. 

Other studies have also indicated that a high salt intake is associated with obesity. There are a number of explanations for this including a high salt intake often signifies a person’s consumption of calorie-dense processed foods. Additionally, a high salt intake, through its effect on thirst, is associated with an increased intake of soft drinks, which in turn has been linked to the development of obesity.
INDUSTRY NEWS

IFST publishes salt information statement
In February the UK's Institute of Food Science & Technology, the independent professional qualifying body for food scientists and technologists, published an updated information statement on salt and salt reduction.The publication confirms the growing scientific consensus that salt reduction will be a healthy measure for many people, given that such reductions can be achieved without jeopardising safety issues, and are technically possible. 

"If salt reduction is achieved without compromising microbiological safety, no part of the population would be disadvantaged by it, as those who might find certain reduced-salt manufactured foods less palatable have the freedom to add table salt to taste before consumption," said the IFST. 

"This would, at present, require:

· Encouragement to food manufacturers to reduce further, where safely and technically possible, the salt content of manufactured or prepared foods and/or offer an alternative choice of low sodium/salt products;
· Food adequately labelled in respect of sodium/salt to provide sufficiently understandable information for the exercise of informed choice;
· Appropriate medical advice to older hypertensives and to parents regarding their childrens diet."
Download the full statement at:

http://www.ifst.org/uploadedfiles/cms/store/ATTACHMENTS/salt.pdf

Kraft announce Dairylea Lunchables are “now on par with a homemade sandwich”
In February Kraft Foods announced changes to its Dairylea Lunchables range “with the latest nutritional improvements, products are now a comparable alternative to a homemade sandwich - with similar levels of salt, fat and saturated fat - making it a convenient choice for busy Mums.”
Kraft provided data showing that a chicken and cheese sandwich had 1.9g of salt compared to the Dairylea Lunchables Chicken 'n' Cheese Crackers which had 1.3g of salt. However when CASH did the same calculation a chicken and cheese sandwich had 1.0g of salt 23% less than the Dairylea Lunchables Chicken 'n' Cheese Crackers.
Jungbunzlauer targets salt reduction
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Ingredients giant Jungbunzlauer has targeted reducing the salt and sugar content of various products as a key objective. Jungbunzlauer claims that sub4salt is a new, patent-pending mineral salts blend that can reduce the sodium content up to 50 per cent, and achieve identical taste profiles in final products. Finding alternative ways to reduce sodium content without disastrous results in taste has become a priority. But one problem in the past has been the fact that salt reducers and replacers have tended to be very expensive and often inefficient in terms of taste.
Challenger Foods opts for salt free cooked chicken

Challenger Foods has developed a salt-free format for its cooked chicken products, which it claims retains the full flavour of the original products. The company is a major supplier to sandwich, salad and pizza markets. Only the natural sodium levels of the raw material are present in the new range. The company has replaced the salt with a clean-tasting potassium lactate. Challenger has also replaced all salt in its marinades range, which contains around 40 diffe-rent types. The new range has been developed after research at the University of Bristol backed up the initial development work carried out by Challenger in conjunction with Purac UK.

UK NEWS

Consumer attitudes to food survey published
Healthy eating is a key concern for consumers, according to the Agency’s seventh UK-wide Consumer Attitudes to Food Survey published in February. As in previous years, the amount of fat, salt and sugar in food continues to be key issues of concern for consumers. Salt was mentioned by over half of the UK sample, and fat and sugar each by more than two fifths of respondents, when prompted with a list of possible concerns.  A total of 3,513 face-to-face interviews were conducted for the survey between August and October 2006. The survey also showed that a growing number of consumers say they look at nutritional information on food labels to check the fat and salt content when purchasing products for the first time and three fifths of those interviewed agreed that they would like to have more information about the food that they buy, with almost half saying that they find it difficult to know if a product is healthy from the label. Two fifths of people who said they snacked in between meals, claimed to have snacked on fresh fruit. However, almost a third snacked on biscuits/cakes and a further fifth on crisps/savoury snacks. 
Front-of-pack labelling evaluation moves forward

In January an independent Project Management Panel was set up to take forward an evaluation of the impact of front-of-pack nutritional labelling on shopping behaviour. The scope of the evaluation and the membership of the panel has been agreed by the Nutrition Strategy Steering Group (NSSG) – jointly chaired by Public Health Minister, Caroline Flint and the Food Standards Agency’s Chair, Deirdre Hutton. The study will be managed by a small group of independent experts in nutritional and social sciences, including market research. This panel will be chaired by Sue Duncan, Head of the Government Social Science Research Unit and has the following members: Ashley Adamson, senior lecturer in Public Health Nutrition at Newcastle University; Eric Salama, CEO of Kantar, the research and consultancy group; Alizon Draper, senior lecturer in International Public Health Nutrition at Westminster University.
FSA Chair Deirdre Hutton said: 'Front-of-pack nutritional labelling is now firmly accepted by the majority of major retailers and manufacturers. The debate is now about which system works best for consumers, rather than whether there should be a system – which is why we are committed to carrying out this study of impact on shopping behaviour in the market place.

“The FSA, together with its industry and health charity partners, is committed to standing by the results of the independent study – and will encourage all manufacturers and retailers to adopt whatever system is shown to be the most effective in helping shoppers to make healthier food choices.”
National Heart Forum finds food industry labelling schemes flawed

Front-of-pack nutritional signposting schemes being promoted by the food industry in competition with the Food Standards Agency 'traffic light' labels are fundamentally flawed according to a report from the National Heart Forum (NHF) released in February. 

The heart charity looked at front-of-pack labels which display percentages of Guideline Daily Amounts (GDAs) currently appearing on products from a number of manufacturers and on many Tesco own-brand goods. The NHF has found these labels can mislead and confuse consumers trying to choose healthier foods when they are shopping. Problems highlighted in the report show how the GDA values are not appropriate for signposting and that companies are mixing GDAs with other claims and promotional labels on the front of food packaging.
Jane Landon, deputy chief executive of the National Heart Forum said: “This report shows that some manufacturers and retailers are failing their customers by using nutritional food labels which are overly complex and misleading. Some even appear to be manipulating the front-of-pack label to promote their products rather than to inform their customers.”

“Guideline Daily Amounts represent population goals for particular nutrients. Presenting these as percentages on the front of food packaging suggests to the consumer that these are daily targets. Without reading the small print on the back of the packet it is not clear that for fat, saturated fat, sugar and salt these figures represent limits rather than targets. With as little as four seconds for each purchase, what consumer's need to be able to see 'at a glance' on the front of the pack is whether a product is high, medium or low in key nutrients."
Some manufacturers and retailers are creating extra GDA signposts such as 'whole grain' for which there is no scientifically agreed value. Others are removing signposts selectively, or adding 'benefit' signposts made to look like GDAs.  Consumer research shows that the Food Standards Agency's traffic light labels work best to enable real, healthy change in people's shopping habits. 

"We believe that the GDA scheme is too complex to be used quickly and easily by consumers across all social and ethnic groups," said Landon. "Nutrition labels should not widen dietary inequalities by being useful only to nutritionally and numerically literate consumers. The proper place for regulated GDA information is on the back-of-pack. Repeated surveys show that consumers would like to see one, universal labelling scheme - such as the traffic lights scheme - whatever the brand, wherever they shop. Companies using GDA signpost labels should reconsider their approach and we hope this report will give pause for thought to those retailers and manufacturers who are currently undecided about front-of-pack nutrition labelling."

Back to top INTERNATIONAL NEWS
Canada – New guidelines for the management of hypertension

The Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada has issued updated guidelines based on new medical evidence for preventing and controlling high blood pressure. Almost a quarter of Canadian adults, or about five million, have hypertension and it is one of the leading causes of death among Canadians.

The new recommendations, amongst other things, strengthen warnings about salt intake, and advise that daily intake should not exceed 2,300mg sodium/day (5.75g salt/day). Canadians are advised to cut back on dousing meals with table salt and ingesting other "hidden" forms of salt. The Heart and Stroke Foundation advises reading labels on prepared foods because many contain high levels of salt.

For further information contact:

CASH, Blood Pressure Unit, St George’s Hospital Medical School, Cranmer Terrace, London SW17 ORE

Tel: 0208 725 2409 ∙ Email: cash@sgul.ac.uk
We are very grateful to the Botnar family for their continuing support of CASH
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